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TO: The Secretariat
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Canberra ACT 2600

AUSTRALIA

SENATE INQUIRY INTO THE AUSTRALIAN DIASPORA

Thank you for this opportunity for us Australian ex

pats to present our views on some very important

matters.

I am an Australian who has lived close to a decade

abroad, mostly in the United States but also in France

and the United Kingdom. I am married to an American

and am parent to a dual Australian/US citizen.

(a) In the course of my work for a range of media

outlets, including The Sydney Morning Herald and The

Bulletin, I have written stories about Australians in

all corners of the world from the old Eastern bloc to

West coast USA. I'm astounded by the extent of our

diaspora. Even in the town of Petaluma in California

where I now live, I met three Australian residents

within two months of moving here.

(b) I believe there are a variety of reasons why

Australians leave, most of them personal and

professional. In perusing the submissions already

submitted to this inquiry, I was struck by the large

number of academics or Australians with PhD who had

left for better work and educational opportunities

abroad. This would suggest to me that such

qualifications are not properly recognised or rewarded

in Australia. In the time I have lived in the United

States I have witnessed an increasing awareness of the

need for networking groups such as YAPA. They not only

provide mentors for the expat experience, but also

valuable job contacts, much like an alumni

association. I think a similar such group for

returning ex pats in Australia would be of great

assistance. These people also should be considered for

Austrade positions because of their valuable contacts

abroad. From my experience of writing stories about

Australians starting businesses abroad, a common

complaint has been that Austrade has not been of much assistance. In fact consular staff in general have not been given much praise across the board in a number of submissions to this inquiry.

(c) I think the Australian government should consider

these returning expats for government jobs in foreign

embassies from Austrade to the United Nations. I think

all too often Australians with good language and

business skills are overlooked as possible candidates

for such positions, in favor of what we term

affectionately as bureaucratic boffins.

AS we no longer receive Medicare once we are expats,

the cost to the Australian government is minimal -

other than the fact that most of us no longer pay tax

there. I do somehow think it unkind if you've been a

taxpayer all your life, to have your Medicare card

taken away from you. Most of us have to pay our own

medical insurance anyway if we live abroad, especially

those of us in the US.

I think there is a huge possibility to better use

expat networks in place of high-salaried government

employees abroad. During my time in France, I was

astounded at how out of contact and how unhelpful

embassy staff there were.

I am extremely worried about the large number of

Australians no longer on the electoral roll who cannot

vote in Federal elections. Steps should be taken to

rectify this situation, allowing us to vote perhaps

only in Federal elections.

I have met many Australians who have had trouble

getting credit ratings in the US. For eg I was a

homeowner when I came to the US, yet because I didn't

have a US credit rating no landlord would let me rent.

I also could only get a car loan if I was willing to

pay more interest than a US citizen.  Steps need to be

taken to make credit records recognised whatever part

of the world they are in.

I am also concerned about the residency application

process for non-resident partners of returning

Australians. Compared to my experience of coming to

the US, the paperwork required by Australia is far

more extensive and difficult to obtain. I'd have

thought the Australian government could take some

lessons from the US here - it's H1b visa and O

category visas would be just the sort of thing

Australia could use to attract more talented people to

the country.

My son who is a dual citizen, still requires an

Australian visa when travelling on a US passport. I

think some reciprocal arrangement between our

countries should lead to a drop of this charge.

I am also concerned about the transfer of individual

retirement funds from the US to Australia as I would

like to one day retire there. I know there is a social

security agreement between our two countries, but more

needs to be done to ensure returning Australians are

not doubly taxed on retirement savings.

(e) I know that France and Belgium have governmental

committees to better serve the needs of their expats.

The Hugo report says the Italians and Filipinos have a

seat in government for expats. I understand Japan

offers interest-free loans for returning Japanese, and

Ireland has a number of business and tax incentives to

lure its diaspora back to Ireland. The US is also

allowing for its residents abroad to be counted in the

next census. A similar move should be undertaken by

the Australian Bureau of Statistics.

(f)To better use our expat network abroad I think

there needs to be a sea change in opinion from abroad. Anecdotally there is a lot of evidence that Australians abroad in this new millennium are very different to the ones who left in the 1960s and 1970s. While they still may be leaving for the same reasons (lack of job possibilities/a wider canvas) etc there is a change in their view of Australia. I would suggest you look closely at the stories in the book "Expats" published by The Southern Cross Group. Universally the stories from expats spoke of Australia only in a positive light. There's not the same anger and frustration that there was decades back - many of us abroad want to return or at least keep up contact with our country of birth. The Southern Cross has done a lot of work to advocate on our behalf - it's hard when you don't have a vote for anyone in Canberra to care about me over in California.

I left Australia for adventure, stayed away for love,

and hope one day to return for love too - of my family

and country. I hope you can help make that possible.

Sincerely,

Helen Pitt
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